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The Swallowtail Butterfly Papilio machaon
britannicus Seitz in Northamptonshire

By Miriam Rothschild
Ashton Wold, Peterborough

A perfect specimen (?) of the Swallowtail was caught on

1st June 1974 in a cottage garden in Polebrook on the perimeter

of the Ashton Wold Nature Reserve —the 46th species of British

butterfly to be captured in the area between 1920-1974. It is,

of course, possible that this specimen was a genuine wanderer

from Norfolk (the author also saw one on wing at Ashton
in 1960) but it is more likely that it was accidentally introduced

in the pupal stage with thatching reed from Hickhng Broad. The
roof of the cottage in the garden in which the butterfly was
caught had been patched as recently as March 1974.

During the past 50 years considerable fluctuation has been

noted in the numbers of butterfly species at Ashton (Rothschild,

1947) but the present decade is certainly the most impoverished

with regard to the rarities for which the reserve is justly famous.

In the following tables 16 species have been selected and a

few notes on their status over the last hundred years have been

added. During this time very Uttle change has occurred in the

wood. There has been no felling. Several small hawthorn scrub

areas and protective ash plantations were added round the

perimeter and some clearings near the centre have become over-

grown and obliterated. Various fields adjoining Ashton Wold
were first ploughed up during the Second World War, and cereal

crops substituted for pasture land. This practice has continued.

Improved drainage on adjoining land has contributed to less

water accumulating in the 500 acres of woodland and surround-

ing fields, and the Reserve has, generally, become drier.

Cowslips, although still plentiful, have considerably decreased

in number and the primrose correspondingly increased. Scabious

has virtually disappeared from the Reserve while honeysuckle

has greatly increased. Violets are still extremely plentiful, but

they have been adversely affected by the spread of enchanters

nightshade in some of the best fritillary areas. In the hawthorn

scrub many species of grasses appear to have been swamped by

the coarser varieties. This change coincided with the temporary

and dramatic reduction in the rabbit population between 1956

and 1972 (Rothschild & Marsh, 1956) and it will be interesting

to see if any further changes will coincide with their return in

force at the present time.
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